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        AGENDA 

       Regular Session 
Date: Thursday, June 17, 2021        
 
Time: 7 pm  
 
Location: Second Floor Meeting Room, Town Hall, 173 Main Street, Groton 

 
Trust members in attendance:  Cindi Lane-Hand, Rick Perini, Carolyn Perkins, and Becky Pine 
 
Others in attendance:  Judy Anderson 
 
Handouts: Agenda, MultiFamilyZoningMay10_2021 draft, Affordable housing photo PowerPoint, Draft 
regular session minutes from June 3, 2021, Draft Housing Summit Handout-AHT 

 
Becky Pine called the meeting to order at 7 pm.  Cindi Lane-Hand spoke with land use department staff about 
the Town owned Hoyts Wharf parcel.  She reported that there are some difficulties with building due to 
access, topography, wetlands, flood hazard, etc.  It would take a Natural Heritage review to find out the 
development impact of being in a Priority Habitat for Rare Species and Estimated Habitat for Rare Wildlife. 

Plan for June 27, 2021 Housing Summit and review any collected photos of affordable housing for 
Groton and/or the region. 
 
The group started with a discussion of the promotion of the Housing Summit event.  Fran Stanley will contact 
the Groton Dunstable Regional School District to ask for a notice to be sent out to families about the 
upcoming event.  The group discussed adding in additional photographs such as from a recent Lincoln project 
and other photos that may be available from the Housing Institute presentation binders.  A slide will be added 
to cover Groton’s own Groton Commons.  One or more of the photographs taken by Rick Perini will be added 
as well either to the slide presentation or the Trust handout. 

The group discussed how particular points in the Trust’s presentation should be presented.  In particular, 
should there be an emphasis on 50-unit developments since construction funding prefers that approximate 
size.  David Hedison discussed this point in connection with low income housing tax credit funding when he 
addressed the Trust in October 2020.  Or, should there be a description of the variety of development sizes 
that the Town and the Trust might do with community support.  Rick Perini said that the emphasis should stay 
on the fact that the Town is behind 173 units according to the Commonwealth’s ten percent (10%) goal.  
Becky Pine will keep the salary language as that is illustrative of the gap between earnings and the ability to 
buy in the Groton housing market. 

Carolyn Perkins recommended that the event have a sign-in sheet.  Becky Pine commented on the 
importance of keeping people engaged and answering questions as they arise. 
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Review draft of Multi-Family Development District zoning dated May 10, 2021. 
 
Groton is one of many towns considering its response to the new Housing Choice legislation that encourages 
MBTA communities to promulgate multi-family zoning.1  Although Groton does not have commuter rail service 
or bus service, it is still considered one of more than 100 cities/municipalities designated an MBTA community 
by the Commonwealth.   
 
Becky Pine noted that the draft zoning language from May 10, 2021 calls for 15 percent (15%) affordability 
whereas most 40B projects have a higher number of affordables, usually twenty-five percent (25%).  Becky 
Pine asked the group if the Trust should advocate for increased percentages with the Planning Board and if 
so, should the Trust act now or wait until after the Housing Summit.  Carolyn Perkins said that Groton is 
waiting for the Commonwealth to issue guidance on how MBTA communities can implement qualifying 
Housing Choice zoning and that guidance is expected to be released in August, 2021.  She said that it is the 
Planning Board’s role to consider and propose new zoning and that she wanted to recognize their primacy 
with respect to zoning.  Trust members agreed to defer the decision to a later time. 
 
Trust members discussed parcels in town that might support affordable housing.  The Groton Electric Light 
Department owned parcel in the Four Corners area has not sold to a developer yet.  Originally, the parcel was 
donated to GELD to encourage the utility to move away from its Station Avenue location.  Since GELD 
decided to remain on Station Avenue and has no particular use for the land, the Commissioner agreed to 
contemplate a sale so they issued a Request for Proposals (RFP). 
 
When asked, Rick Perini said that about 20 to 25 units of a 2 to 3 story height could be fit on the old May & 
Hally (on Court Street) parcels.  Additionally, Rick Perini found a listing on the Commonwealth’s Department 
of Review website that lists all tax credit projects.  Rick Perini said that while the Trust has discussed the 
need for affordable housing but it has not approached industry, giving Hollingsworth & Vose as an example. 
 
Seven Hill, the pediatric hospital and long-term care facility in Groton has one affiliated group home in town.  
Maybe Seven Hills would want to build another group home in Groton perhaps on Court Street as the rail trail 
would connect the two sites. 
 
Rick Perini said that he checked the Fieldstone drive parcels on both sides of the road and did not find any 
language that would restrict development of this area for affordable housing. 
 
Becky Pine asked the group if they would like to take site walks this summer and everyone agreed that this 
would be a good idea and that landowner permission would be needed.  Carolyn Perkins advised asking 
Takashi Tada whether site walks need to be posted under the Open Meeting Law.  [Takashi Tada later 
responded that site walks without deliberation do not need to be posted under the Open Meeting Law.] 
 
New Business:  discuss any new information such as ideas from the MHP Housing Institute. 
 
Becky Pine said that she is now chair of the Select Board.  She said that she has concerns about managing 
both volunteer boards and she is happy to delegate if members want to take on more responsibilities. 

 
1 “The new Housing Choice Law amends the Zoning Act, G.L. c.40A, by inserting a new section 3A. 
Chapter40A, §3A requires each “MBTA Community” to “have a zoning ordinance or by-law that provides for at 
least 1 district of reasonable size in which multi-family housing is permitted as of right . . . .” An MBTA 
Community is now broadly defined in G.L. c.40A, §1A. A preliminary list of the MBTA Communities subject to 
the application of this law appears at the end of this document.  
 
General Laws c.40A, § 3A mandates that a multi-family housing zoning district must exist in each MBTA 
Community and that (1) such zoning district shall not be subject to age restrictions and must be suitable for 
families with children; (2) such zoning district shall have a minimum gross density of at least 15 units per acre; 
and (3), if applicable, that such district be located not more than ½ mile from a commuter rail station, subway 
station, ferry terminal, or bus station.  
 
Section 3A also creates a penalty for failure to ensure the existence or creation of such a district. MBTA 
Communities that fail to create a zoning district in which multi-family housing is permitted as of right will be 
ineligible for funds from the Housing Choice Initiative Program, the Local Capital Projects Fund, and the 
MassWorks Infrastructure Program. The Massachusetts Bay Transportation Authority and the Massachusetts 
Department of Transportation are charged with promulgating guidelines to determine if an MBTA Community 
is in compliance with this new section.” (see KP LAW eUpdate dated February 1, 2021). 
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Review draft regular session minutes from June 3, 2021.   

Carolyn Perkins moved to approve the June 3, 2021 draft minutes with the typographical error correction.  
Rick Perini seconded and the motion carried 4:0 

Meeting adjourned 8:21 pm. 

 Next meeting:  Thursday, July 8, 2021 

 Notes by Fran Stanley 

 



6/17/2021
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The Coolidge at Sudbury

Phase 1

64 affordable apartments for 
seniors

Phase 2

56 affordable apartments for 
seniors

Benfield Farms in Carlisle

28 units of affordable 
apartments for seniors

Mixed income

Universal design

Adjacent to walking trails

Community room

Chelmsford Woods in Chelmsford 118 apartments in 2 phases

Open to residents of all ages

Community room

Aspen Regency Apartments in Billerica

8 buildings similar to this building

Each building has 50 units of which
7 are affordable

Amenities:  Pool  
Community Rooms
Equipped Workout Rooms
Children’s Playgrounds
2 Dog Parks 

Total development:  400 units 

The Machon in 
Swampscott

Formerly the Machon Elementary School, this 1920’s era building was converted into 38 
affordable one-bedroom apartments for seniors. 

Shirley Meadows

Affordable Senior Apartments

• 58 units
• Accessible design
• Community room
• Supportive services



Affordable Housing Trust  
Groton Housing Summit  

June 27, 2021 
 

Who We Are  The members of the Affordable Housing Trust (AHT) are Becky Pine, Carolyn Perkins, Cindi 
Lane-Hand, Rick Perini, and Jen Nassimos.   

Our Charge  AHT is charged with creating affordable housing, and is allowed by state law to purchase 
land and spend allocated money without Town Meeting approval, in order to meet this charge. 

Our Plan  Using CPC funds that were approved at Town Meeting in April, and following the strategy 
described in the Housing Production Plan, the Affordable Housing Trust (AHT) is in the process of 
evaluating the development feasibility of several town-owned parcels of land. (Two parcels off of 
Fieldstone Drive, and one off of Hoyts Wharf Rd and Cow Pond Brook Rd)  Once a suitable location is 
identified, the AHT plans to apply for state funding to attract a developer, with the knowledge and 
expertise to build affordable housing units through the federal low income housing tax-credit (LIHTC) 
program. The AHT believes this is the best use of taxpayer money, since the bulk of the expense will be 
paid from state and federal funds. Groton’s relatively smaller contribution is to provide development-
ready land. 

What We Plan to Build  We hope to use the federal Low-Income Housing Tax Credit (LIHTC) program to 
construct approximately 50 units of mixed-income rental housing.  The units would be of differing sizes 
(one, two, or three bedrooms), but generally identical in all other ways.  Some of the units would be 
market-rate, while other units would be available to rent by individuals or families who meet certain 
income limitations.  Under the rules of the Commonwealth of MA, all of the units would be counted 
towards the town’s goal of having 10% of the housing stock affordable.   

What are the Income Limits for Affordable Housing  Non-disabled people need to be employed to meet 
the income requirements for Affordable Housing. Income limits vary by type of program and family size, 
but in general, families of 4 making less than $79,900 and single seniors making less than $55,950 would 
be eligible for affordable housing.  (For comparison, starting salary for grade 5 Town Hall employees is 
$51,883, for GDRSD teachers is $53,000, and for Groton Police and Firefighters is approximately 
$59,000.) 
 
Who will live in affordable housing  As we all know, housing in Groton is generally very expensive.  
Young adults who have grown up here, and teachers, police officers, firefighters, and other essential 
service providers who work in Groton may not be able to find housing they can afford. Groton has very 
few smaller or less expensive housing units. Furthermore, Groton lost 8 units of affordable housing in 
the June 1st fire at Winthrop Place last year. Eight families were left homeless; most of them needed to 
move to a different town to find other affordable housing.   
 
What About Other Ways of Creating Affordable Housing  There is no one right way to create affordable 
housing.  The AHT supports any and all efforts to increase housing diversity in Groton. Multiple efforts 
lead to a mix of types of housing units, in a variety of locations.  Groton has Inclusionary Zoning 
requiring that new subdivisions include a percentage of affordable home-ownership units. We also have 
a ‘Friendly 40B’ policy to collaborate with developers on 40B projects if they meet certain criteria.  There 
are many obstacles to building in Groton, such as wetlands, the presence of endangered species, 
difficult topography, lack of access to available land, etc, so some promising ideas are not able to move 
forward. A variety of efforts improves the chances of achieving the ultimate goal of increasing the 
number of affordable housing units in Groton.   



 

 

The time is right to build Affordable Housing.  The Commonwealth of MA has provided generous funding 
to many towns near us to build Affordable Housing. We need to begin the work now, to apply for our 
share of these funds.  

The Housing Production Plan is available on the Affordable Housing Trust page of the Town Website 
https://www.grotonma.gov/government/boards-and-committees/affordable-housing-trust/ 

 

(Photos of some Affordable Housing) 

https://www.grotonma.gov/government/boards-and-committees/affordable-housing-trust/
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